
 

 

51. We recognize the considerable progress made since the Monterrey Conference in voluntary 

innovative sources of finance and innovative programmes linked to them. We acknowledge that a 

number of the initiatives of the Technical Group created by the Global Action Initiative against 

Hunger and Poverty and the Leading Group on Solidarity Levies to Fund Development have 

become a reality or are in an advanced stage towards implementation. These include, inter alia, 

the International Finance Facility for Immunization; the pilot advance market commitments and 

the airline ticket solidarity levies, which finance health programmes in several developing 

countries, including the international drug purchase facility UNITAID to help combat HIV/AIDS, 

tuberculosis and malaria; and instruments based on the carbon market. Other noteworthy 

initiatives include the United States Millennium Challenge Corporation, the President’s 

Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief, the India Brazil-South Africa Fund, the Egyptian Fund for 

Technical Cooperation with Africa, the Libya-Africa Investment Portfolio and the PetroCaribe 

Initiative. We encourage the scaling up and the implementation, where appropriate, of innovative 

sources of finance initiatives. We acknowledge that these funds should supplement and not be a 

substitute for traditional sources of finance, and should be disbursed in accordance with the 

priorities of developing countries and not unduly burden them. We call on the international 

community to consider strengthening current initiatives and explore new proposals, while 

recognizing their voluntary and complementary nature. We request the Secretary-General of the 

United Nations to continue to address the issue of innovative sources of development finance, 

public and private, and to produce a progress report by the sixty-fourth session of the General 

Assembly, taking into account all existing initiatives. 

 


